
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

WEDNESDAY, JULY 16, 2014, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Mike Grattan, and Deputy City Clerk Juanita Peterson.  City Attorney John Shaver 
entered the meeting at 2:04 p.m. 

 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Bocaza Western Slope LLC dba Bocaza Mexican Grille, 644 North Avenue, 
Grand Junction, CO, 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for renewal for Bocaza Western Slope LLC dba Bocaza 
Mexican Grille was found to be in order and approved. 

 
2. Outback Steak House of Florida, LLC dba Outback Steakhouse - #0621, 2432 

Highway 6 & 50, Grand Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for renewal for Outback Steak House of Florida, LLC dba 
Outback Steakhouse - #0621 was found to be in order and approved. 

 
3. Grand International Buffet, Inc. dba Grand International Buffet, 2504 Highway 6 

&  50, Ste. 500, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Beer and Wine 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 

 
Ms. Peterson reported all the reports are in compliance except the Health 
Department which will conduct a re-inspection on July 21, 2014 for the 
outstanding items. 
 
The application for renewal for Grand International Buffet, Inc. dba Grand 
International Buffet was found to be in order and approved contingent on a 
satisfactory re-inspection from the Health Department on July 21, 2014. 
 

4. Safeway Store 46, Inc. dba Safeway Store #2625, 681 Horizon Drive, Grand 
Junction, CO 81506, 3.2 % Beer (Off-Premises) 



 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 

 
The application for renewal for Safeway Store 46, Inc. dba Safeway Store 
#2625 was found to be in order and approved. 

 
 
III. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES WITH LATE FILING 
 

1. El Tapatio, LLC dba El Tapatio, 1145 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Hotel and Restaurant – Filed 13 days late 

 
 Mr. Francisco Espinoza Blas, owner, was present.  Ms. Peterson read a letter 

submitted by Mr. Blas as to the late filing (see attached).   
 

Ms. Peterson reported all the reports are in compliance except the Health 
Department which will conduct a re-inspection on July 17, 2014 for the 
outstanding items. 

 
 The application for renewal for El Tapatio, LLC dba El Tapatio was found to be 

in order and approved contingent on a satisfactory re-inspection from the Health 
Department on July 17, 2014.  Hearing Officer Grattan and City Attorney 
Shaver also found good cause for the late filing (see attached). 

 
2. DELK6, LLC dba Country Inns of America, 718 Horizon Drive, Grand Junction, 

CO  81606-3907, Tavern – Filed 15 days late 
 
 David and Laura Lehmann, owners, were present and explained the reason for 

the late filing (see attached).  The application for renewal for DELK6, LLC dba 
Country Inns of America was found to be in order and approved.  Hearing 
Officer Grattan and City Attorney Shaver also found good cause for the late 
filing. 

 
 
IV. APPLICATION FOR MODIFICATION OF PREMISES 

 
1. Junction Liquors LLC dba Fun Junction Liquors, 510 28 ¾ Road, Unit 202, 

Grand Junction, CO 81501, Retail Liquor Store 
 
 Addition of 1,348 square feet into Unit 206 
 

Mr. Cody Snider, owner, was present.  Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork is 
in order.  The applicant is requesting an exception to do only a minimal need 
and desires survey (see Exhibit A and C) as he does not believe it is a 
substantial increase.  He noted that the license was granted in the very recent 
past and concentration of licenses’ has decreased in this area.   
 
Mr. Snider said that he did do a small survey as not much has changed since 
the original surveys were done a year ago.   
 



City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Snider how he conducted the survey.  He 
responded by going door to door, during the hours of 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Snider if he agrees with the results of Exhibit C.  
He said he did. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Snider about the diagrams (Exhibit B1 and 
B2) of how much of the new addition is for product.  Mr. Snider said 
approximately 405 sq. feet.  Most the addition is counter, office, storage, and an 
office for his wife and her business, which is not in the licensed area. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Snider about the entrances and exits to the 
store.  Mr. Snider explained the current entrance will be moved down towards 
the counter area, and there will still be an entrance to the storage area from the 
outside.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Snider about the length inside of the 
building from end to end, how far is that?  Mr. Snider said that is a little over 
103’, an increase from 80’. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present in favor or 
opposition to this modification.  No one commented. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan approved the modification of premises for Junction 
Liquors LLC dba Fun Junction Liquors and entered Exhibits A, B1, B2, and C 
into the record. 

 
 
V. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 
 

1. DOS INC. dba Dos Hombres, 421 Brach Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81507, 
Hotel and Restaurant 
 
Addition of Jacob Lawrence Sigle, 49% Stock Purchase 
 
Mr. Jacob Sigle and Counsel John Howe, were both present.  Mr. Howe said 
that Mr. Sigle was purchasing part of the establishment from Mr. Scott Howard. 
 
Ms. Peterson said the paperwork was in order.  Mr. Sigle’s individual history 
revealed two DUI’s, one in 2003 and 2008.  Ms. Peterson said on the 
preliminary CBI/FBI report, a theft under $100 in January 2005 was noted.  Mr. 
Sigle came in an amended his individual history record. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said due to the passage of time and there is nothing 
pending, he would approve the change in corporate structure. 
 
 

VI. APPLICATION FOR A SPECIAL EVENT PERMIT 
 

1. Grand Junction Elks Home Association, 249 S. 4th Street, Grand Junction, CO 
81501 for the 3rd Annual GJ Elks Lodge Poker Run on July 27, 2014 from 9:00 
a.m. to 10:00 p.m. located at 249 S. 4th Street, Grand Junction, CO, Malt, 
Vinous, and Spirituous 



 
Event Manager:  Edward W. Crilly, 511 Crawford Lane, Palisade, CO 81526 

 
 Mr. Ed Crilly and Ms. Carla Thompson, were present.  Ms. Thompson is the 

spouse of a member who is in charge of the Poker Run.   
 

City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Crilly two documents marked A and B, and 
asked Mr. Crilly if he has personal knowledge of these items.  He said yes he 
did as he compiled the information.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Crilly if the 
questionnaire is a true and accurate representation of the event.  He said it is.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Crilly or Ms. Thompson to describe the event.  
Ms. Thompson said this is the third year they have held this event.  They begin 
with donuts and coffee and there are five stops and at each stop they receive a 
card, they then return to the lodge, and the best poker hand wins.  
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Thompson where the ID’s will be checked.  She 
responded at the door when they come into the lodge.  Hearing Officer Grattan 
asked how they were going to be noted if they were of age.  Mr. Crilly said 
either a stamp or wrist band.  Hearing Officer Grattan said he would 
recommend they use wrist bands.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Crilly to 
describe what Exhibit B is in relation to this event.   
 
Mr. Crilly said Exhibit B is a diagram of the lodge outlined in red. Ms. Thompson 
said that 60% of the profits go back into the community.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked about security.  Mr. Crilly said they will be using internal security from 
lodge members.   
 

 Hearing Officer Grattan entered Exhibits A and B, into the record (attached) and 
found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no grounds 
to deny the special events permit, it would not be injurious to the public welfare 
because of the nature of the special event, its location within the community, or 
the failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a special 
event permit submitted by the Grand Junction Elks Home Association was in 
order and approved it.   

 
2. Grand Junction Lodge No. 270, Loyal Order of Moose, 567 25 ½ Road, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505 for the Leticia Bravo Quinceanera on August 16, 2014 from 
5:30 p.m. to 11:50 p.m. located at 567 25 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO, Malt, 
Vinous, and Spirituous 
 
Event Manager:  George Fuoco, 612 Grand Valley Drive, Grand Junction, CO 
81404 
 
Mr. George Fuoco, Acting Administrator, Moose Lodge, was present.   
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Fuoco two documents marked A and B, and 
asked Mr. Fuoco if he has personal knowledge of these items.  He said yes he 
did as he compiled the information.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Fuoco if 
the questionnaire is a true and accurate representation of the event.  He said it 



is.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Fuoco if there have been any issues with 
any of the Quinceanera’s they have had in the past.  Mr. Fuoco said this is his 
first time coordinating the Special Event application as lodge member Dennis 
Tobin has handled these in the past and to his knowledge the only issues have 
been in the parking lot.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Fuoco to describe what 
has happened.  He said the issue is people going out to their vehicles and 
drinking in them.  He said they have also changed their policy that the bartender 
can only serve two drinks at one time, so someone isn’t buying a whole table of 
drinks.   
 

 Hearing Officer Grattan entered Exhibits A and B, into the record (attached) and 
found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no grounds 
to deny the special events permit, it would not be injurious to the public welfare 
because of the nature of the special event, its location within the community, or 
the failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a special 
event permit submitted by the Grand Junction Lodge No. 270 was in order and 
approved it.   
 
 

VII. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

1. JJ’s Cruisers, LLC dba Cruisers, 715 Horizon Drive, Suite 100, Grand Junction, 
CO 81506, Tavern – Renewal and Review 

 
James Hadrath and Jon U-Ren, owners, were present.   
 
Ms. Peterson reported that all reports are in compliance but due to the large 
number of issues of the police report and no one present last time, Hearing 
Officer Grattan wanted the owners present, and a letter was sent to them 
regarding their presence. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked the owners how the ownership was made up.  Mr. 
Hadrath said he is 80% owner and Mr. U-Ren is 20%.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked about the significance of not being present at the last hearing.  Mr. 
Hadrath said that he spoke with Ms. Peterson and told her that Mr. U-Ren was 
out of town and he would like to continue until the July 16th meeting.  Ms. 
Peterson said she would bring that to the Hearing Officer for consideration.  Ms. 
Beard said she had an affidavit from Ms. Kemp of the City Clerk’s office that Mr. 
Hadrath was in the building at the time of the hearing to get a warning notice for 
the establishment, but did not come into the hearing.  Mr. Hadrath said there 
was a misunderstanding.  City Attorney Shaver said that since Mr. Hadrath is 
80% owner, he should have been at the meeting. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said that since they are here now, they will move 
forward.  Hearing Officer Grattan said he would start with the report from 
Meghan Woodland, GJPD dated July 1, 2014 and enter it as Exhibit A.  The 
failure to report on October 4, 2013 and the two sexual assault charges are a 
large concern for him.  Mr. U-Ren said October 4th is the Brian Medina incident.  
Mr. U-Ren presented a letter from Jude Morkus the general manager regarding 



this event.  Hearing Officer Grattan marked it Exhibit C.  Mr. U-Ren said this is 
also being investigated by the Assistant City Attorney and they have to appear 
on July 18th at 9:30 a.m. for an order to show cause and notice, Hearing Officer 
Grattan said this will be back before him at a later date.  Hearing Officer Grattan 
said by looking at this report, he is concerned that the ownership is not in 
complete control of the establishment. 
 
Mr. Hadrath said that they work hard to run a good ship.  They believe people 
feel safe coming to their bar.  They have their bartenders attend the City 
training.  They take all of these issues very seriously.  They have installed 
additional cameras after the first assault charge.  Mr. U-Ren said he reviewed 
tape for several days; interviewed numerous persons regarding the alleged 
assault charges.  The patron thought she was drugged, but no one recognized 
the person on the tape.  The first sexual assault person had a great 
imagination, but both times they did not want to press charges. 
 
A letter from Mr. Jude Morkus was submitted, Exhibit B regarding the March 9th 
liquor call.  The officer observed the general manager still in a “Cruiser’s Shirt”, 
very intoxicated.  Mr. Morkus explained this in the letter submitted as Exhibit B. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said they would address the March 2nd DUI of Mr. Jon U-
Ren, since he was present.  Mr. U-Ren submitted a letter to the Authority 
outlining what he has done since he made this decision and drove after he had 
been drinking, Exhibit D.  Mr. Hadrath said what a fine person Mr. U-Ren is and 
that he will continue to pay for this poor decision he made but he has taken 
steps to become a better person and they as the owners are asking for 
forgiveness of these past events. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said all of these allegations are beyond normal for this 
establishment.  He submitted Exhibits A, B, C, and D into the record (see 
attached). 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked about the other DUI’s relating back to the 
establishment.  Mr. U-Ren said they don’t have any information on these.  They 
offer rides to visibly intoxicated persons and if they don’t have the money to 
pay, the establishment will pay. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said he is in a bit of a quandary.  The technical side is in 
order; the other he is leaning on a suspension of this license due to the 
excessive activity.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said he does not want to put the establishment out of 
business, but will approve the renewal and ask for a review in 60 days.  That 
would be at the September 17, 2014 hearing at 2:00 p.m. and he hopes that the 
review will be more favorable than this one.   
 

2. Sodexo, LLC dba Sodexo Request 
 

Ms. Peterson asked Hearing Officer Grattan and City Attorney Shaver about the 
request from Sodexo who is the food and beverage service provider for 



Colorado Mesa University.  They are remodeling the activity lounge area in the 
southwest corner of the first floor of the University Center and in addition adding 
a small outdoor patio to this area.  Their request is to show reasonable 
requirements of the neighborhood by other methods of evidence other than by 
petitions.   
 
After a short discussion by Hearing Officer Grattan and City Attorney Shaver, it 
was decided to have the applicant present at the next hearing to ask their 
request.  This will be the format for others who will want to use other means 
than petitions to show the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and 
the desires of the adult inhabitants for their requested modification. 
 
 

VIII. ADJOURNMENT – 3:36 p.m. 
   
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – August 6, 2014 









































 
 


